Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Biological Sciences

College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics

November 2009

This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Biological Sciences, the College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review (2005-2006).  It set out the goals to be achieved and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals during the next program review cycle. Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

Overall, the Department of Biological Sciences is to be commended on the high number of students taught in major, GE, and service courses.  The faculty is active in and concerned about maintaining a high quality instructional program.  Graduates are well prepared both for further study (38% go on to doctoral work) and for careers in the field.  Faculty members pursue research and other scholarly activities in which both graduate and undergraduate students are engaged.  Department staff exhibit considerable skill and are dedicated to student success.  Biological Sciences operates in a collegial manner and provides a model for incorporating part-time faculty into the department culture and activities.  The department has won widespread recognition of its excellence in the ongoing assessment of student learning and the use of evidence for program improvement.   

A few concerns were raised during the program review.  These include:

1.   The department has not recently undertaken a strategic planning initiative that includes all stakeholders and identifies its top priorities under the twin pressures of increasing enrollments and decreasing budgets.  As the external reviewers observed, Biology departments at CSU campuses cannot provide coverage of all topic areas or representation within all disciplines (thin spreading), and must define key areas for development and building of critical mass (clusters) of faculty through targeted hiring and collaboration on research and grants.  

2.  Student demand for some of the options under the BS degree (i.e., cell and molecular, ecology, zoology) is very limited; the same is true for the MS in Microbiology.  Limited demand results in very low enrollment in upper division and/or graduate specialty courses.

3.  The large number of undergraduate majors (1,200+) has increased demand for more sections of certain required courses, which, if not offered, become obstacles to timely graduation (bottlenecks).  This occurs because of the department’s intent to provide specialized courses representative of the wide variety of all areas in biology, its need to teach some graduate seminars, and its obligation to offer GE courses as well as service courses to other departments. 

4.  Student success depends in large part on faculty advising, but the number of student majors overwhelms the faculty’s ability to perform this role.  This may play a role in the relatively low degree completion rates, especially among transfer students.

5.  Graduate students in Biology have only two courses at the 500 level and 7 seminar courses at the 600 level that are exclusively for graduate students.  Thirty-two of the thirty-four 500-level courses in Biology are also open to seniors (listed as 400/500).  The lack of graduate-only seminars falls short of providing a true graduate culture for MS students.  Discontinuing the MS in Microbiology could free up some sections that could be used for the MS in Biology.

6.  Although the proportion of MS Biology students who graduate is increasing, the time to degree is still quite long.  Offering adequate financial support to graduate students could increase timely graduation.  

7.  Despite the opening of the new science building, the department cannot hire any more laboratory-based faculty because of the lack of space for them.  Without more space, the department will have to concentrate on hiring either full-time lecturers who are not expected to do laboratory research or tenure-track faculty who specialize in pedagogy or other non-laboratory areas.  

It is therefore agreed that:
1.   Strategic Planning.  With support from the College, the department of Biological Sciences will undertake a strategic planning initiative to identify its top priorities for course offerings, research directions, and future hires.  The department will assess the impact of enrollment growth and budget decline, determine the maximum number of majors that can be served with current resources, and estimate the resources needed if demands on the department continue (from GE, service courses, and majors).  We will now have to assess the effects of the recently declared impaction on course offerings and departmental resources (staff workload). The department will rewrite its RTP document to reflect an increased emphasis on research productivity and quality. The department will discuss this analysis with the Dean and Office of the Provost as well as options such as declaring impaction or supporting strategic growth.

2.  Curriculum.  The department will conduct a substantial review and analysis of the curriculum to pare down the number of courses carried in the catalog that are seldom taught and to discontinue options or degrees for which there is little student demand.   Hiring should not be driven by the perceived need for teaching highly specialized elective courses, but rather by a search for faculty who can teach in the core curriculum and collaborate with others on research, contracts, and grants.

3.  Bottlenecks.  The department will explore how to decrease bottlenecks through such strategies as developing stated expectations about the amount of teaching of required courses to be carried by all tenured and/or tenure-track faculty; hiring of full-time lecturers to teach high demand sections; or other approaches that respect the mission and goals of the department as well as the teaching, research, and service workloads of individual faculty. Adjustments to the courses required for completion of the different options will be made to reflect the frequency of and size of course offerings. The department will also assess whether all of the options require all of the core courses.

4.  Advising.  The department will explore ways to provide more advising for students, through such strategies as trained staff advising or student peer advising; greater use of technology may also be explored.

5.  Graduate Courses.  The department will explore ways to provide a true community of scholars for MS Biology and MS Microbiology graduate students, by increasing the number of graduate-only seminars and courses. We will bring an increased focus on research through seminars and research presentations within the department and by visiting scholars. Improved graduate advising and tracking will be explored as will a number of avenues to bring students and faculty together to discuss research.  

6.  Graduate Time to Degree.  The department will explore ways to offer adequate financial support to graduate students to increase the rates of timely graduation.  For example, development activities, paid employment on grants and contracts, and paid internships could be pursued for graduate students.

7.  Laboratory Space.  The department will discuss with the Dean of the College and the Office of the Provost the needs for additional laboratory space to accommodate new faculty hires as well as other strategies that could result in meeting the department’s need for laboratory space. This may include assessment of need for research space based on research productivity. 

This MOU has been read and approved by:

Department Chair ________________________________________  Date____________

College Dean ____________________________________________ Date____________

Vice Provost__ ___________________________________________ Date____________
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